
  

 

Church and Village News  July 2022 
Bedfield, Monk Soham, Southolt, Tannington and Worlingworth       

 

Good News  Worlingworth Swan will 

open early July 

Follow Facebook @Worlingworth swan  

 to  follow the exciting countdown. 
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While the Four Rivers Benefice is in interregnum (with no priest-in-charge), the letters will be    
written by the other clergy in the benefice.... This  month Rebecca Artis : 

Dear friends and neighbours 

Times, they are a-changing * 
In everything we see and experience, life changes and this is normal, but can be hard to cope with. It 
all depends on what else is going on. Everything else going on as normal allows us to cope with 
change, but when we throw into the mix the fatigue and stress caused by the pandemic, lockdowns, 
cost of living crisis, war in Ukraine and other parts of the world, as well as famines and natural      
disasters, it all begins to pile up and make it difficult to cope. For our benefice too we have to add in 
the effects of being in an interregnum (the time without a paid priest mainly focused on our benefice).  
For some they fear that this means we are without a leader or guide. Fortunately, this is not the case, 
as we have other leaders within our church who oversee the benefice during this time. For the Four 
Rivers, this is our Rural Dean, Revd Canon Susan Loxton. She will help to provide stability and   
leadership throughout the interregnum, supporting our SSMs and lay people, including our reader 
and elders. 
It is during times such as this that we can appreciate the stability brought within our parishes by those 
who perform unsung tasks within our communities; those who get on with their job, often with little 
thanks and who need our support, help and prayers. 
We have a year in which we can support another type of service and stability. In celebrating the 
Queenõs Platinum Jubilee throughout 2022, we have the opportunity to reflect on the stability of her 
reign and the many changes that have happened during this period. 
Whether your main celebrations took place back in June, or whether they are still continuing with a 
plan to plant your contribution to the Green Canopy later in the autumn, stop for a moment to re-
flect on all the changes that you, the nation and the Queen have come through. 
For Christians there is also an important leader that I have not yet mentioned, but who is the most 
important of all. This is the one who has created and continues to sustain us throughout all the chang-
es and transformations that we experience. We can rely on the presence of God and in our 
knowledge of him through getting to know Jesus better each day. This is what led the hymn writer to 
say,  
O thou who changes not, abide with me.** 
Remember that you are loved and supported by God in all the change you experience and can always 
turn to him, for he will help you to find peace and stability. 
God bless.   Rebecca     
Revd Rebecca Artiss 

*Song by Bob Dylan, The Times They Are A-Changinõ lyrics É Sony/ATV Music Publishing LLC 
** Hymn, Abide with Me, Henry Francis Lyte 

Very best wishes  Virginia Skoyles  Four Rivers Benefice Administrator 

Benefice in interregnum 01379 586708   Anytime 07900 350117 

Items for  August 2022 newsletter by 19th July to Val Swallow :  

v.swallow44@btinternet.com or by post to: Ivy Cottage, Shop St  Worlingworth 

IP13 7HX   If you require a PDF as well as the  printed  copy please email the  editor  



3 

 

 Bowls Night at the Community Centre and the bar will be open. Next 

game Friday 1st July  email sandragooderham65@icloud. com    

WORLINGWORTH AND TANNINGTON WI 

WEDNESDAY 6th July  6.45 FOR 7.00 pm 

New Members welcome   

For more information please telephone 

Val: 01728 628068 or Jenny: 01728 628798 

Bingo Night at Worlingworth Community Centre. Open 6.45pm, 

eyes down 7.30pm! £12 all in. Monday JULY 18th (  date change)

Food Bank Week 11th July            Can You Help?? 

As you know from the news, Food Banks are running low on stock.   

Worlingworth and Tannington WI always have a collection of Food Bank  

items at their monthly meeting. ( 2 hours a month)  We would like to    

extend this in July to all. 

After the success of the tractor run last Christmas we hope you can help 

in July. With agreement with the school,  church and  Community cen-

tre . There will be  Boxes to fill  for Food Bank items can be left at the 

school, ( The  school will send out  leaflets to childrenõs parents ) 

Church Porch and on days the community centre open, Tuesday after-

noon, Thursday morning   and Friday evening and of course at Monthly 

meeting of WI in July . During week 11th to 16th July .If this is successful 

we can plan another drop later in the year. Tins and dried goods and 

long-life products only  including paper products an baby items.              



  

 

 

 

Bedfield Jubilee Celebration   

What an amazing five days of celebration were had in Bedfield to celebrate the Queenõs   

Platinum Jubilee! A huge thank you to everyone who had eyes down for bingo, boots on for   

walking and brains engaged for quizzing; thank you for the fascinating Animal World; thank 

you to those who wielded chamois leathers, made beautiful music, baked, waitressed, ate and 

drank and who supported these events both behind the scenes and on the days with their 

time, energy and cheerfulness and who enabled over £2000 to be raised for our chosen      

charities: 

£мул ǘƻ 9!/I ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ƭƛǾŜƭȅ ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴ of bingo in the Community Hub 

£фл ǘƻ ǘƘŜ w{t/! ŦǊƻƳ ƻǳǊ ǿŀƭƪǎ around the village ð four footed friends were      
welcomed 

£фл ǘƻ ǘƘŜ .ƭƻǎǎƻƳ !ǇǇŜŀƭ ŦǊƻƳ ŀ yummy Friends First Friday event where food and 
drink were aplenty 

£млл ǘƻ 5ŜƳŜƴǝŀ ¦Y ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ Thanksgiving Service in St Nicholas Church ð accom-
panied by the wonderful church organ 

£мрл ǘƻ aŀǊƛŜ /ǳǊƛŜ ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ōǳǎȅ ŎŀǊ washing session 

£нлл ǘƻ ǘƘŜ b{t// ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ focussed Animal World event ð a whole range of 
animals were on parade 

£мрл ǘƻ aLb5 ŦǊƻƳ ŀƴ evening of quizzing in St Nicholas Church 

£мрл ǘƻ aŀŎaƛƭƭŀƴ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ .ƛƎ Village picnic and cake sale ð accompanied by     
beautiful jazz from Moodswing 

¢ƘŜ ōŀƭŀƴŎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƳƻƴŜȅ ǊŀƛǎŜŘ ƛǎ going to the Friends of St Nicholas to help start 
the fundraising effort for a composting toilet and other improvements to the building and its 
environs.  Congratulations to everyone who made a scarecrow ð they have made many     
people smile as they passed through our village! 

A huge and special thank you must go to Debra Pritchard and Jenny Hinchey without whom 

these events would not have got off the ground ð thank you for such splendid ideas and for 

bringing them all to life! Amazing!! Also our grateful thanks to the very kind toilet sponsor. 

Donõt miss the Friends of St Nicholas stall at the Bedfield Fete on 9 July ð please 

come and have a chat ð we would love to have a chat with Friends and new friends!  

WŀƴŜ {ǳƭƭƛǾŀƴ    /ƘŀƛǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ CǊƛŜƴŘǎ ƻŦ {ǘ bƛŎƘƻƭŀǎ 
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Southolt celebrates in style.   Southolt celebrated over the jubilee weekend with its 

own flag pole a beacon lighting on the Thursday evening along with hundreds across the 
country followed by a service of reflection and support for her majesty's service to the 
country on Friday attended by both village residents and friends of Southolt and a lunch on 
the Sunday.   

 Sunday lunch.  After nervously watching the weather  

forecasts forecasting storms and rain the celebration lunch was 
great  success with over 60 attendees, again Southolt residents,     
extended family and friends all welcomed.   A superb spread of 
home cooked food was appreciated by all as was the wine and 
champagne toast to her majesty with what must have been one 
of the best jubilee cakes in Suffolk.   

( Coloured Picture in WOIW  Commemorative edition ) 

The organisers wish to thank everyone who contributed to both 
the organisation, the fabulous food provided and again the   
support for our small village as the weekend was funded by       
generous donations.   

Whatõs next ? Cabaret evening in Sept, watch this space and maybe one day a Coronation 
celebration?    

BEDFIELD AND MONK SOHAM GARDENING CLUB 

We hope you all enjoyed the Jubilee scarecrows that graced our village, many 
of which were inspired by the helpful tuition of Christine McKechnie at our 
May meeting.  At time of going to press the village fete has not yet happened, 
but thank you in advance to all who supported our plant stall in any way. Plants 
will still be available at Daisy Cottage IP13 7JD with profits shared between 
different charities. Thank you to Debbie Pritchard. 

August 12th 7pm Garden visit  The Lodge, Monk Soham, IP13 7EN. Not only 
do we visit Gay and Geoff's beautiful tranquil garden, with the owners on 
hand, but our ever-amazing hosts are also offering the opportunity to play a 
selection of Garden Games, followed by tea/coffee and cake, whilst watching 
a stunning sunset! (And if it pours, don't miss the opportunity for e.g.       
bagatelle and other treats!)Our Community Seed Swap continues at Bedfield 
Hub, Tuesday mornings 9.15 am - 12 noon.  Everybody is welcome to take a 
look, or donate any labelled, unwanted, excess or harvested seeds (and treat 
yourself to the Hubõs legendary home-made baking and a hot drink, 10 am - 12 
noon).  

Meanwhile, happy gardening and deckchair basking! 
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The next meeting of the Parish Council is on  

Wednesday 20th July 2022 at 7.30pm  

in the Community Centre 
 

Minutes of previous parish council meetings can be viewed on 

the village website at www.worlingworth.onesuffolk.net 

THANK YOU 

The Parish Council would like to extend heartfelt thanks to all those who were involved 

in organising the fantastic Platinum Jubilee Celebrations throughout the village. 

Speedwatch 

Councillors have had recent meetings with Suffolk Constabulary and their Speed Aware-

ness Team.  The data from the taken from the villageõs speed indicator sign over the 

past few years has been analysed and it has been agreed that speed enforcement 

measures will be taking place throughout Worlingworth in the coming weeks and 

months. 

Website Update Emails 

If you would like to subscribe to a mailing list to receive notifications of when updates 

have been posted to the village website, please email worlingworthpari-

shclerk@gmail.com with òPC Alertsó in the subject line.  Your email address will not be 

used for any other purpose. 

 

Parish Councillor Vacancy ð Would you like to contribute to the local community in the 

role of Parish Councillor?   

 

 Worlingworth  Social Club 

will be hosting the Family 

Night on the 9th July. 

4pm onwards. Free 

bouncy  castle. 

 BBQ,  Bar Open, games on the field.  All welcome!  

http://www.worlingworth.onesuffolk.net
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WORLINGWORTH CEVC PRIMARY : MONTHLY NEWS  

Go For Gold  We are delighted to be able to perform an end of year production to our families once again this 

year. Acting and participating in a performance offers our children an opportunity to develop their speaking and 

listening skills, to listen to different types of music and learn to sing with others, to dance and collaborate and 

finally to take responsibility for their part and encourage others when they feel challenged.  We are very proud of 

their efforts and hope that our parents and families will enjoy coming to watch our Greek time-travelling adven-

ture.  

 

Sports Equipment For Schools ð Token Collection We are still collecting tokens for this competition 

which are being published in the East Anglian Daily Times and the Ipswich Star. The final tokens are published on 

July 16th.  Please bring any tokens you have collected into school. Many thanks.  

 

Sports Events- Cricket Success  Last month, our children participated in both Cricket and Quadkids Athletic 

events and we are delighted to announce that our Cricket team won their tournament. They showed excellent 

sportsmanship throughout the tournament, adapted their skills and strategies well as their games progressed and 

they became accustomed more to the pitch. Congratulations to all of them and a special thank you to our Year 5/6 

teacher Mrs Gourlay, our cricket expert, who taught and trained them so brilliantly. Our Sports Day takes places 

this month with a carousel of events in our jewel houses, followed by races on the track. Will Diamond House 

hang onto the cup this year? Fingers-crossed for a dry day so lots of sporting fun and competition can be enjoyed.  

 

Curriculum Enrichment  Year 6 are off this month on their residential trip to Manor Adventure Norfolk Lakes 

resort where they will be challenged to learn a variety of new activities such as : paddle-boarding and kayaking and 

develop their independence ready for their transition to secondary school. In addition to this, as part of our PE 

curriculum, Years 1-5 are off on a special end of year trip to Whitlingham Adventure near Norwich. The children 

will explore different sports such as dinghy sailing and climbing. They will challenge themselves to do something 

new physically and to work well with others.   

 

Looking Ahead Whilst the end of the school year approaches, we have looked forward to September this term 

(!) welcoming our new Reception children into school for a special morning visit and holding our whole-school ô 

Moving Up Morningõ, which provides children with a taster of their new class and teacher/s for September. We 

have also been delighted to welcome many of our new nursery pupils to school for an Open Morning and a trial 

visit this month.  We are pleased to report that our school and nursery continue to thrive with pupil numbers 

increasing.  

School Improvements uring the summer holidays, we are making a few improvements to the school. Some of 

the windows and doors on the outside of the building are being repainted and new carpet is being fitted in two 

classrooms to replace existing worn through flooring. On the front playground we are removing the old, damaged 

benches and have plans to fit an exciting new piece of play equipment next year to replace them. Our new school 

logo will officially launch in September. We will be fitting new, improved signs outside the school, to replace the 

rusty, faded ones and to reflect this change in logo.   

Willows Nursery  Our full-time nursery is growing from strength-to-strength. It is a happy, caring place full of 

curious learners, eager and ready to explore and be challenged. We welcome new parents to come and visit our 

Early Years class so please contact the office if you would like to arrange a visit. 

 

.  
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